
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

KETTERING TOWN FORUM

Meeting held – 16th June 2008
Present:
Borough Councillors


Cllr Linda Adams


Cllr Maurice Bayes


Cllr Paul Corazzo


Cllr Scott Edwards


Cllr Terry Freer


Cllr Philip Hollobone


Cllr Larry Henson

Cllr Shirley Lynch


Cllr Mary Malin


Cllr Paul Marks


Cllr Gil Rennie


Cllr Chris Smith-Haynes


Cllr Greg Titcombe
Cllr Keli Watts

Northamptonshire County Councillors


Cllr Eileen Hales MBE


Cllr Bill Parker



Other Representatives


Halina Tubbs (Rural Forum)


Sybil Gregory (Age Concern)

Neil Griffin (Newlands Centre) 

Inspector Dick Aistrop (Kettering Police)


Graham Bale (Kettering Taxi Association)


Eleanor Patrick (Churches Together)

Gilbert Davis (Neighbourhood Watch)

Mick Scrimshaw (Kettering Chamber of Trade)
Seamus Leahy (Kettering Pubwatch)


Also Present


Maxine Aldred (Northants |FSB)

Peter Davies (Northants FSB)

Lee Whitehead (Northamptonshire PCT)


John Hughes (Northamptonshire PCT)


Martin Hammond (Deputy Chief Executive)


Val Hitchman (Head of Community Services) 


Chris Stopford (Environmental Protection Manager)


Ian White (Forum Administrator)

1 members of the press and 10 members of the public 
08.KTF.1          ELECTION OF CHAIR
Councillor Hollobone was nominated by Councillor Edwards

and seconded by Councillor Lynch.

Councillor Corazzo was nominated by Councillor Adams and

seconded by Councillor Watts.
The matter having been put to the vote, Councillor Corazzo

withdrew his candidature after the votes for Councillor

Hollobone had been cast. Therefore, it was

RESOLVED  
that Councillor Hollobone be elected Chair of the Town forum for the forthcoming Municipal Year.

08.KTF.2         APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR
RESOLVED 
that Neil Griffin be appointed Deputy Chair of the Forum for the forthcoming Municipal Year.
08.KTF.3
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from the Mayor, Councillors Bishop, Jones (CC), M. Lynch, Mayhew (CC) and West and Revd. Dominic Barrington. 
08.KTF. 4
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Forum held on 25th February 2008 be approved and signed by the Chair.

08.KTF. 5
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Councillor Parker declared a personal interest in Item 9 on the agenda as a NCC Cabinet Member.

Councillor Watts declared a personal interest in Item 9 on the agenda as a Residents Parking Permit Holder.


Councillor Titcombe declared a personal interest in Item 9 on the agenda as members of his family held Residents Parking Permits.


Councillor Hales CC declared a personal interest in Item 10 on the agenda as a Unison Health Care representative.
08.KTF. 6 
PUBLIC SPEAKERS

Mr. Lindsay Sowter of Commercial Road, Kettering indicated that he wished to speak on item 9. The Chair also invited members of the press and public to indicate if they wished to contribute at any stage of the meeting.
08.KTF.7
UPDATE ON LOCAL POLICING ISSUES
Members of the Forum received a report on local crime statistics for the Kettering Town area. Inspector Dick Aistrop was at the meeting and presented the report to the Forum. 
Members noted the small improvement in the crime rate generally and welcomed the figures. In their consideration of the matter the following items were discussed :-

· Anti-Social Behaviour figures

· The impact of resources on detection rates was minimal as the vast majority of burglary crime was committed by a small number of criminals

· The means of identifying the likely perpetrators were discussed

· The recent improvement in the detection of drug dealing and drug offences generally was welcomed

· Members noted the impact of this success on other criminal activities

· The performance of the Safer Communities Team and its members was praised


Inspector Aistrop provided verbal details of recently compiled statistics which revealed a greater improvement in crime figures for the Town area from the previous year. 

The Forum noted Inspector Aistrop’s report and requested that he passed thanks on to his colleagues for their work.

08.KTF.8

APPLICATION FOR MEMBERSHIP – NORTHAMPTONSHIRE FEDERATION OF SMALL BUSINESSES
RESOLVED      that the Northamptonshire Federation for Small  Business be elected as  members of the Town Forum.

08.KTF.9       PRIMARY CARE TRUST CONSULTATION
Members of the Forum received a presentation from Lee Whitehead and John Hughes of the Northamptonshire Primary Care Trust (PCT) in respect of the consultation regarding proposals to implement a new service that would improve access to primary care services. Details of the proposals were as follows :-

· 8am to 8pm 7 days a week opening 

· A new health centre for Kettering

· Minor injury services and diagnostics

· More clinics for long term conditions

· Lifestyle advice

· More mental health services

Further details were provided with respect to the aims of the proposals, the national and local background, patient benefits, the services likely to be available at the proposed health centre for Kettering, and the timetable for consultation.

Having received details of the proposals, members of the Forum questioned Messrs Whitehead and Hughes on the following matters :-

· The source of funding for the proposals  being ‘new’ money
· The costs of providing the proposed service and its value for money compared to existing services

· Accessibility of any new facility was key as that had not always proved the case in the past, notably at Rothwell

· Consultation on the proposals was considered to be poor to date

· The ability to attract good quality and sufficient GPs and staff to work at the proposed facility

· Location of the facility in the Town and the provision of adequate car parking

· The lack of impact or otherwise on existing facilities in particular A and E services and existing GP surgeries

· The proposals were not the same as the ‘Poly-clinics’ that had been piloted in the London area

· Working  and contractual arrangements for staff at the proposed facility

· Links with A and E and ‘Nenedoc’ being established for the hours in which the proposed facility would not be open

· The adequacy of the proposed facility to meet the planned growth in the area over coming years

Having considered the matter, members of the Forum felt that the following points should be taken on board, and that the matter, along with the views of the Forum should be reported to the next meeting of the Borough Council to be held on 25th June 2008 :-

· The proposed improvement to access to Primary Care Services is welcomed.

· Kettering Town Centre would be the best location for premises for the new service

· The location of the new services should be accessible and on bus routes

· There should be enhanced provision for public transport to cover the planned hours of opening (ie 8am to 8pm)

· The consultation into the matter should have been wider-reaching and the Borough Council should have been consulted earlier

· It was noted and welcomed that the funding for the improved services was ‘new money’ and that there would be no closures or impact on existing GP practices

RESOLVED 
that the Forum recommends that the item is included on the agenda for the Borough Council meeting to be held on 25th June 2008, and the points raised above be referred as part of that item.
08.KTF.10
RESIDENTS  PARKING UPDATE
Members of the Forum received a report and presentation on the issue of Residents Parking. The report and presentation outlined the existing situation with regard to parking enforcement, agreements reached with the County Council and Police, details of possible zones for residents parking Schemes, the timetable for consultation and implementation in respect of the schemes, how they schemes would be financed and what they would feel like when in place.
Mr Lindsay Sowter of Commercial Road addressed the Forum under the Right to Speak policy and asked why it was not possible for more Traffic Wardens to be provided currently. It was explained that the Council contributes to the one existing Traffic Warden, although the Police had legal responsibility for their provision, and that the Council could not afford to fund more wardens from its normal funds.  The introduction of Residents Parking Schemes would,  however, enable more to be funded, as the scheme would be self funding from fees. . In response to a further question from Mr Sowter, it was noted that the County Council would be setting the fees, and that the number of Wardens needed to enforce schemes would be dependent on the number of permits issued. In response to a question about the number of penalty notices issued, it was noted that the Borough Council could not yet break this down by area, as it was not the keeper of the data.
Mr Roy Smith of Pipers Hill Road also addressed the Forum with regard to parking issues close to his home relating to parking on corners, on double yellow lines, and by Blue Badge holders taking up parking bays of residents. It was noted that this may be a loophole in the system, and the Chair agreed to take this up in his role as Constituency MP with the Transport Minister. Further to this, it was noted that Police did enforce illegal parking misdemeanours at this location, particularly due to its proximity to Wicksteed Park., and it was considered that the introduction of a Residents Parking Scheme would improve the enforcement situation at this location.
Further questions and comments from the public were considered in respect of the following :-

· Traffic wardens would be able to work across any of the zones that would be introduced by the proposed scheme
· There was a need for a full time warden in the Eastleigh Road area during Wicksteed Park’s open season

· Any scheme introduced would not work as people would ignore it, although it was contended that once fines were issued this would impact on illegal parking considerably

Members of the Forum raised the following points which were discussed :

· Fines would impact on illegal parking 
· The costs of the proposed schemes would not be fully known until after the consultation and after the number of permits likely to be issued was known

· The current revenues raised from enforcement went to Central Government which meant there was such a low amount of enforcement in Kettering currently ; the introduction of Residents Parking Schemes would change this situation and improve it

· Work was progressing with partners with regard to the allocation of permits to Carers and similar agencies,, and also with regard to the allocation for visitors

· There would be in-built reviews of any schemes introduced

· If schemes are introduced, there was concern about the length people would have to walk to reach their properties particularly where yellow lines were in existence in areas that were not parts of the zone
· It was noted that Acre Street was included in the proposed zones as it had an existing scheme

· It was noted that the Borough Council and County Council had conducted a mapping exercise of yellow lines in the Town a few years ago, and it was agreed that this information could be useful in providing information relevant to the proposed introduction of schemes,  and that the County Council would be asked to supply it to the consultants working on the proposals,  

· The impact of parking of business premises on the proposals would become clearer after the survey results had been analysed

· Any enforcement with regard to vehicles bearing foreign plates was likely to be problematical

· It was noted that the role of the Council’s Generic wardens would be legally limited in respect of parking enforcement

· With regard to the deployment of traffic wardens elsewhere in the Borough where schemes were not in force, it was noted that this might occur on occasions but that they would be employed mainly in the areas where residents were funding the schemes

· It was noted that a planning application had been received to increase parking capacity at Kettering Railway Station
· An explanation was provided to a member of the public relating to the meaning of a survey question in respect supporting other types of schemes
· It might not be possible to introduce a scheme for the Wicksteed Park area on a trial basis, but there would be provision for inbuilt reviews
· The introduction of controlled zones may spread parking problems further geographically
· Flats in the town centre where residents had more than one vehicle might prove problematic although it was noted that planned developments had been considered
· The proposed schemes differed considerably from those proposed four or five years ago

· Adequate parking facilities for employers should be included in planning applications for new businesses

· The use of the National Car Database would be helpful to enforcing the scheme

· It was noted that there seemed to be less appetite for schemes in certain parts of area than in other parts especially the Hawthorn Road area, although this could be examined to see if partial zones were appropriate depending on the levels of support in parts of proposed zones

· It was anticipated  that collection rate for penalties would reach the same level as those for existing car park enforcement

· Potential changes to the road network were being discussed with the County Council in relation to the Town Centre area that could address existing access issues and enforcement

· It was also important to make provision for Social Care staff as well as Care workers

· Concern was expressed that the introduction of schemes would cause people to park on grass verges, close to corners and on or across driveways, but it was noted that existing parking enforcement provision extended to these areas also
· Traffic wardens can enforce any infringement anywhere and were expected to do so

· In response to a further question from a member of the public, it was noted that a review of traffic management covering the whole town was not part of the remit of this review as it had been commenced in response to residents complaints about parking issues, and it was considered that these issues might not apply in other areas of the town

· It was noted that it would not be possible until after analysis of the survey data to determine the percentage of areas that would be left free for non-residents, as it may vary from area to area

· If an existing scheme does not receive the necessary level of support for it to continue after the consultation, then transitional arrangements would need to be put in place to deal with any closure of a scheme or part of a scheme.  
· It was noted that any resident or household voting for a scheme would not be required to take out a permit. 
· It was considered that it would be appropriate for the Council’s Research and Development Committee to have a role in this matter

· It was noted that there would be a Members’ Information Evening in respect of this topic (to which County Councillors would be invited) on 18th September 2008

· It was agreed that the Forum’s November meeting would be largely devoted to this issue

RESOLVED 
that the matters raised above be noted.
08.KTF.11 
DRAFT COMMUNITY STRATEGY – INTRODUCTORY REPORT 

Members of the Forum received a report that updated them on the progress of development of the new Community Strategy and its key emerging themes. Members of the Forum received details of the Strategy’s links with other initiatives such as the Local Area Agreement 2, partnership working generally and the Sustainable Community Strategy for the County, and were appraised of the outcome of consultation events already held , and further opportunities to respond to the process. It was also noted that the document would be debated at full Council on 25th June 2008, and that comments on the Draft would be accepted until mid-July 2008. in view of the above, it was

RESOLVED 
that the draft strategy be noted and any comments made as outlined above.
.
08.KTF.12

INFORMATION/UPDATE ITEMS
Members of the Forum received copies of the correspondence from Postwatch and Post Office Limited commenting on the closure of Hawthorn Road Post Office.
08.KTF.13
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS

Members of the Forum noted that it had been    agreed earlier in the meeting that its November meeting should be largely devoted to Residents Parking.
It was further agreed that the September meeting of the Forum should be largely devoted to Town centre issues.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 10.10pm)

Signed ....................................................

Chair

iw

DRAFT
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